Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

February 5, 2020


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton

February 5, 2020

The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first scheduled meeting in February on this date at 7:00 p.m. The following persons were present: Commissioners Jean A. Broomell, Charles H. Givens, Sr., Robert M. Massimiano and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole, CPA; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. Mayor Robert J. Alt was excused from the meeting. 

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.


ACTION:
The minutes of the January 15, 2020 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Budget Amendment 2020-06

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2020-06 to recognize the receipt of a State of Maryland Community Parks and Playgrounds Program grant in the amount of $210,000 and its use in funding the replacement lights for the football field at Meadow Park. 

ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2020-06 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Petition for Annexation


Mr. Dwight Thomey, Esquire, Representing Mr. Robert McKnight, Glorious Presence 
Church, Owner, Concerning a parcel of land identified on Tax Map 316 as Parcel 0669, 
consisting of approximately 37.72 unimproved acres, situated in the Third Election 
District, Cecil County, State of Maryland, located on the East side of Maloney Road and 
the South side of U.S. Route 40, Elkton, Maryland, and further described in the Cecil 
County Land Records Deed Reference 00498/00995


Mr. Dwight Thomey, Esquire introduced himself to the Board. He stated the purpose of his appearance is to request the Board's acceptance of an Annexation Petition regarding the above identified parcel. 

He stated the intent of the owner is to have the parcel annexed and rezoned from its current County designated Multifamily Residential (RM) to the Town's Business Industrial (BI) classification, which is similar to other uses in the Upper Chesapeake Corporate Center business park.


Mr. Thomey, noting that the parcel contains a panhandle to Maloney Road, stated the access to the parcel will be via the business park. He added that the Board's acceptance of the petition will assist with the County's acceptance of the rezoning request.


Commissioner Broomell questioned how the parcel will be developed. Mr. Thomey stated the BI designation will permit uses such as offices, industry and/or warehouses.


Commissioner Broomell questioned the location of the area in the business park from which Mr. Thomey's client will obtain access. Mr. Thomey stated his client will attempt to gain access to Chesapeake Boulevard via an adjacent parcel. 

Commissioner Broomell questioned why Mr. Thomey was not attempting to rezone the property at the County level prior to annexation. Mr. Thomey stated the rest of the business park is in Town limits, adding that development of the parcel will require water and sewer, which is the purpose behind requesting annexation. 


Commissioner Givens questioned if the developer considered infrastructure needs. Mr. Thomey answered in the positive. 


Mr. George stated there are many considerations to resolve regarding the petition. He advised the Board to schedule the petition for the February 12th workshop meeting in order to conduct a comprehensive discussion. 


It was the consensus of the Board to schedule the petition for February 12th workshop meeting.

Town Administrator's Report

Mr. George advised the Board that the KCI Technologies Proposal for Well #3 had been removed from the agenda pending an anticipated change in the scope of services. 


Mr. Brad Carrillo, Board President of the Elkton Alliance, presented requests for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the following events:

Elkton Alliance – Request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition – St. Patrick’s Day 

   Downtown Events – March 13, 14, 15 & 17, 2020

Citizen of the Year Banquet – March 26, 2020

Downtown Car Shows June 25, July 23, August 27, 2020

Fall Fest Events September 18 & 19, 2020

Alliance Fundraiser Event - Roast of Commissioner Earl M. Piner, Sr. - February 29, 2020


ACTION:
The request for Waivers of Alcohol Prohibition for the above listed events was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Commissioner Broomell's Report

Commissioner Broomell requested maintenance of the "Welcome to Elkton" sign located at Howard and Bridge Streets. Mr. George stated the Town is currently replacing several signs, including the aforementioned. 

Commissioner Piner's Report

Commissioner Piner asked Mr. George to contact the State Highway Administration (SHA) regarding the traffic control signage at Delaware Avenue. He stated placement of the yield signs on Delaware Avenue after exiting Route 40 created conflict, and asked Mr. George to have it addressed.

Commissioner Givens' Report

Commissioner Givens, referring to shredding services utilized by the Elkton Police Department (EPD) questioned if the shredding occurred off-site. Chief Donnelly answered in the negative, stating all shredding is done under EPD supervision. He added that EPD has an established protocol for shredding of documents. 


Commissioner Givens requested an update on the Neighborhood Community Center. Mr. George stated approximately 40% of the sheetrock is installed, adding that ductwork is also being installed. He stated the sprinkler system is installed and wiring is run throughout the building. He expressed his hope that the building will be completed when the required site work is done, stating this is weather dependent. 


Public Comment

Mr. Ed Giblin questioned the status of the Delaware Avenue pedestrian bridge. 


Mr. George stated the Delaware Avenue pedestrian bridge project is currently in the design phase at SHA, and the next step is scheduling construction. Mr. George noted that this project, as all SHA projects, competes with all SHA projects throughout the State of Maryland for funding, construction, etc.


Ms. Shirley Atkinson, referring to the previously discussed Petition for Annexation, stated she does not support rezoning of the property. 

Ms. Atkinson questioned if residents of Maloney Road will be permitted to participate in upcoming discussions regarding the Petition for Annexation. Mr. George stated all members of the pubic are welcome to speak at Mayor & Commissioners meetings.


Mr. George noted that the applicant is requesting a zoning change from Multifamily Residential to Business Industrial. He stated Cecil County is not obligated to grant the change, adding that the present designation would remain in place for 5 years if the County denied the request.

Mr. Richard Lemen stated the Town previously partnered with Elkton High School in providing an overview of local government, and asked the Board to do so again.

Mr. Lemen questioned the timeframe for Fiscal Year 2021 (FY21) Budget discussions. Mr. Repole stated Department Managers have begun submitting FY21 proposals, adding that he does not know if the proposals will be discussed in upcoming workshops.

Mr. Lemen questioned if the Delaware Avenue pedestrian bridge project can progress faster. Mr. George stated the Town does not have jurisdiction over SHA, and added that the project is more comprehensive than construction of a pedestrian bridge, as it includes redesign of the intersection of Delaware Avenue and Main Street.


Public Comment

Mr. Bryan Meehan expressed concerns regarding the Petition for Annexation. He stated if the parcel is rezoned for business use, the residences on Maloney Road will become sandwiched between industrial areas. He asked that the petition be scheduled for discussion at an upcoming evening meeting. Mr. George stated the workshop will provide the time for the Board to have an in-depth discussion with staff, adding that no decision will be made in the meeting. He stated any decisions made regarding the Petition for Annexation will occur in an evening meeting, at which time the public will have the opportunity to comment. 


Commissioner Broomell stated the workshop meeting provides the Board the opportunity to ask questions. She noted that the public is welcome to attend workshop meetings.

Mr. Bill Horne expressed his opposition to the planned warehouse use of the proposed Southfields project. 

Mr. Ed Ginder, referring to the intersection of Route 279 and Bridge Street, stated the restriping of the lanes has created a conflict with turning vehicles. He asked for a review of the intersection by SHA.


 Ms. Sarah Guns asked if the Town's waste hauler had changed its procedures regarding collection of mattresses. Mr. Handley stated he will obtain clarification.

Mr. Guns thanked the Town for installation of street signs in the Hollingsworth Manor neighborhood.


 Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Commissioner Givens adjourned the meeting at 7:55 p.m.


L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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